East Midlands Orienteering Association Executive Committee Meeting - 28th March 2011.

	
	
	Action

	
	Present: Ernie Williams (in the Chair), John Woodall, Bob Haskins, Pauline Olivant, Hilary Palmer, Sean Harrington, Mike Gardner, Derek Gale, David Olivant, Ranald Macdonald, Roy Denney and Bob Alderson. 

In attendance: Judith Holt, Chris Phillips,  and Roger Edwards.
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	Apologies for Absence Received from Ian Whitehead and Viv Macdonald.
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	Approval of Minutes of Meeting on 24th January 2011  - Approved
Website version of minutes -  no amendments
Treasurer’s Report was circulated in advance by Viv. Viv had drawn attention to the £23,000 in the bank earning no interest and suggested that £10,000 should be moved to a more ‘interesting’ account.  Agreed that Viv should agree the appropriate action with Ernie. 
Correspondence received since last meeting

(a) Senior Competitions Group 8th January 2011

(b) Junior Competitions Group 15th January 2011

(c) Map Group 15th January 2011

(d) Rules Group 29th January 2011

(e) Summary of Board Meeting 8th March 2011 - John Woodall drew attention to the need to vote for Directors at the AGM as the one with fewest votes only stands for one year.
(f) EMOA Fixtures 0111 (Agenda Item 6 (b) and (c)) 

(g) LEI response to EMOA Consultation Paper - February 2011 (Agenda Item 7)

(h) NOC response to EMOA Consultation Paper – March 2011 (Agenda Item 7)

(i) DVO response to EMOA consultation paper
(j) LOG response to EMOA consultation paper

(k) BO coaching report was circulated by Hilary Palmer

(k) Club Newsletter from BO circulated 28.3.11

Urgent matters arising from the minutes:

(a) EMOA league 2010 trophies were wrongly inscribed as 2011 presentation at EM Championships on April 3rd.

      (b) EMOA League: 2011 - remaining events are:

17th  April: Crich Chase (DVO)

8th  May: Harlow (NOC)

22nd  May: Kedleston (DVO)

19th  June: Burrough Hill (LEI)

25th  September: Stanton Moor (DVO) - now unlikely to happen – to be used for major event in 2013 with 24 month embargo.
9th  October: Outwoods (LEI)

23rd  October: Bramcote (NOC)

13th  November: Byrons Walk (NOC)

20th November Calke Park

18th  December: Walesby (NOC)

28th  December: Willesley (LEI)
(c) Future Major Events in EMOA:

(i) CompassSport Cup & Trophy Final – 16.10.2011 – DVO – Longshaw 

(ii) British Schools Championships November 2013 - DVO - Shipley Park  
(iii) Midland Championships 2013 - NOC Sherwood Forest February 3rd - landowner OK, date to be confirmed by Fixtures Group. 12 month embargo.
(iv) British Sprint Championships April 20th 2013 at Loughborough Uni. 24 month embargo.
(v) British Middle Champs possibly with DVO (Stanton Moor) on April 21st 2013. 24 month embargo
(vi) Yvette Baker Trophy Final July 7th 2013 - to be in LOG area - details to be confirmed. 
     (d) There has been no response to the  enquiry to British Orienteering Chief Executive re newcomers to the sport getting the free membership for first year as it is not currently available if signing up electronically on BO website. Bob to copy the e-mail to John Woodall and John to raise the matter with Mike Hamilton. 
(e) Grade B and Grade C Controllers. Ernie has contacted all Grade B Controllers to see if they meet the criteria and if they wish to be upgraded. Ernie to drop from B to C.  Responses to John Hurley’s case to be sent by Ernie to Helen Errington and Barrie Elkington to determine whether he can remain as Grade B which EMOA support. Ernie now contacting all Grade C Controllers with same request.
            (f) Event Safety Training within EMOA – 2011/2012. Hilary Palmer and Chris Phillips will organise courses.   Event Safety training is aimed at Level B and C Organisers together with Controllers who wish to upgrade. 
(g) Feedback re discussion on Junior Development within the Region. We still need a representative from the       Junior Squad on EMOA.  Pauline Olivant representing them in the interim. 
     (h) EMEWS Edition 234. Likely publication date 9th April.
Open Meeting: Review of the Association’s Constitution and review of Association’s Development Plan and associated financial matters, together with provision of adult coaching and development.   
Ernie thanked all clubs for their responses to the consultation paper.
(a) Coordination of Orienteering

Agreed that the Fixtures Secretary performs an important role successfully in coordinating Level C fixtures and above within the region and where necessary across regional boundaries. With the increasing numbers of local events being staged by clubs there are bound to be occasions when more than one Level D event is scheduled on the same day. As they are local events this is not an issue provided they are not in close proximity. Generally felt that Clubs would avoid clashes of events closer than approximately 20 miles. Agreed that Fixtures Secretary should not coordinate Level D events, but he could make clubs aware of clashes of close proximity.

(b) Development of Orienteering
(i) Junior development. Development of juniors was fully supported by all clubs. Agreed that the Junior Squad should stage one Level C event per annum providing Organiser and Planner and event helpers for Registration, Start and Finish, rotating around the clubs with clubs supporting, especially with a Controller also acting as mentor, and with clubs being responsible for the finances of the event.  The suggestion that if the event makes a financial surplus that this is to be shared 50/50 between Junior Squad and host club was also discussed.
(ii) Adult development. There is a need for the development of orienteering skills at all levels among adults, and this was supported by the clubs. 

(iii) Regional Development Programme. This programme would reflect the needs of Junior and Adult development, would try to avoid clashes with Level C events, and to use coaches already being developed at club level, at a regional level. BO development funds are available. Clubs already access these. EMOA could put in an application for BO funds to support the Regional Development programme. Further discussion needed at June meeting with a view to an open discussion in early Autumn. 

(iv) Volunteer development. Regional Development days are successful in developing volunteers and should continue on at least an annual basis. In addition there is a need for conferences of mappers, controllers, planners, and coaches at separate times. Agreed that EMOA pay all fixed costs (premises etc) while clubs pay additional costs which relate to number of participants (e.g. catering). Cost to be fed into EMOA budget proposals.
(v) Controllers: It is strongly recommended that clubs use controllers from other clubs for Level C events. When controller list is finalised, the list of EMOA controllers is to be posted on the EMOA website, together with showing the approximate location of controllers e.g. Coalville LE67, Matlock DE4 etc., to facilitate this recommendation.

(c) Increasing participation.

Participation is increasing as a result of a number of measures; these include satellite club formation in some areas, and increasing numbers of local events in all areas. There was recognition that there is potential for further development of Regional competitions, with the possibility of sprint/urban events being included in the EMOA League, and development of a Night Event League. Agreed to ask clubs to report back before 6th June their views on:
· Including Urban/Sprint and Middle Distance Events in the EMOA League from 2012 (LEI agree)

· Including Short Green courses in the League from 2012 (LEI agree)

· Setting up an EMOA Night League for 2012 or 2013.

(e) Income and expenditure.
After some discussion it was decided that membership fees and event levies should both be retained, but, given current balances, should be maintained at the current level for 2011/2012. In the future, there should be an annual fully costed Regional Development Plan, consulted through clubs and approved at the AGM. How to fund the plan will form an integral part of the discussions. EMOA should retain appropriate reserves to meet its commitments and to deliver the annual Development Plan.
Specifically the meeting agreed to proceed using the model submitted by NOC as follows:

Income and Expenditure

1. We respond to this item with a recognition that, to individual Club members, the cost of orienteering is inexorably increasing and is likely to continue to do so.  The rocketing price of petrol is likely to cause members to think carefully about how far they are willing to travel to events and it seems inevitable that, ultimately, entry fees will be driven up by increased charges from the Forestry Commission and, probably, other landowners.  The potential loss of funding from either BOF or Sport England needs to be seen against this background in that it is one of a number of significant cost pressures.

2. It is, at this stage, uncertain how these rising costs will impact upon club membership levels and participation in the sport and this needs to be carefully monitored.  At present, NOC is enjoying healthy membership levels and growing participation but this is not taken for granted and any change to financing arrangements must be viewed firmly from the perspective of the individual Club member.

3. In our opinion, whilst we need to ensure that the Clubs and the Region remain on a sound financial footing, radically changing the way in which funds are raised is likely to lead to the greatest objections from members.  We would support a financial model along the following lines.

(i). Members should pay Club, Region and BOF annual membership fees.  Where the Clubs or Region increase their fees, they should not be more than any rate of increase set by BOF.  Members should pay entry fees for events.  All Clubs in the region should keep their scale of event entry fees at more or less comparable levels.

(ii). Clubs should be financed through their membership fees and through event entry fees, together with any other income they can obtain through partnership funding, sale of POC maps, etc.  Clubs should spend their money in accordance with a development plan.  Clubs should hold reserves to both mitigate risks and invest in developing their Club.

(iii). The Region should be financed through a membership fee and their levy and and should actively seek to take advantage of any grant funding available from BOF, Sport England or any other grant allocating body.  The membership fee and levy should be reviewed every year and, when set, should be supported by a costed annual plan which clearly sets out what will be delivered by the Region in that year, how much will be covered by grant and how much needs to be raised through membership fees and the levy.  The plan should be consulted with the Clubs and approved by the AGM.  The Region should hold only such reserves as are necessary to mitigate risks which are both foreseeable and likely.

(iv). At the same time as gaining support for its plan, the Region should consult on how to raise the funding required to meet the plan.  Whilst, in an ideal world, it would be good to avoid any increasing cost of membership or event fees for members, in the current economic climate this seems unlikely and the best that can be hoped for is that we avoid sudden significant increases or fluctuating entry fees.  

(v). In reality, an increase in membership fees feeds directly through to the membership whilst an increase in the event levy gives the club the option of absorbing it in the overall cost of an event.  For this reason, the latter option is probably preferable as it gives the greatest flexibility to Clubs.  Any reserves held by the region, which are not required for the purpose described in 21(iii), should be used to mitigate increases in costs to the membership and tapered over the next three to five years.

(f) EMEWS
EMEWS is now mostly distributed by electronic means, with clubs sending hard copies to a few members who cannot access it otherwise. Agreed to retain as it is for the present time and thanks to Mike Gardner for continuing to put this together on a regular basis.

Dates and venues for future meetings
Clifton Village Hall is available for the next meeting but not after that.  Agreed new venue as the Pace Room at Clifton Church Hall for meetings after that date.

6th June 2011 at Clifton village Hall at 7.30pm

15th August 2011 a pre AGM planning meeting at Clifton Church Hall
AGM - to be determined but possibly October 9th at Outwoods or 23rd October at Bramcote.
	3. Bob Alderson to inform webmaster

4. Viv Macdonald and Ernie Williams.
5(e) All
6(b) and (c) clubs as appropriate.

6(d) Bob Alderson
6(e) Ernie Williams.
6(g) Bob Alderson
7(a) Clubs and Ian Whitehead
7(b)(v) Ernie Williams and webmaster.

7(c) Clubs
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